
SELECT BOARD MEETING MINUTES
MONDAY, FEBRUARY 12, 2024
APPROVED
SB Members Present: Peter Cunningham, Chair; Alison Manugian, Clerk; Matt Pisani; Becky Pine

SB Members Absent: John Reilly, Vice Chair
Also Present: Mark Haddad, Town Manager; Kara Cruikshank, Executive Assistant to the Town Manager; Senator John Cronin; Senator Edward Kennedy, Representative Margaret Scarsdale; Representative Danillo Sena; Laura Chesson, Groton Dunstable Regional School District Superintendent; Sherry Kersey, GDRSD Director of Business and Finance; Jason Silva, Dunstable Town Administrator; Hannah Moller, Treasurer/Tax Collector; Patricia DuFresne, Assistant Director of Finance/Town Accountant;  Megan Foster, Principal Assessor; Dawn Dunbar, Town Clerk; Melisa Doig, Human Resources Director
Finance Committee Members: Bud Robertson; Mary Linskey; Michael Sulprizio; Gary Green
GDRSD School Committee Members: Fay Raynor; Brian LeBlanc; Catherine Awa; Rafael Glod
Dunstable Selectmen Members: Leah Basbanes, Kieran Meehan
Dunstable Advisory Board: Jake Lewon, Matthew Naughton
Mr. Cunningham called the Groton Select Board meeting to order at 6:00 PM.  Mr. Kieran Meehan called the Dunstable Board of Selectmen meeting to order at 6:00 PM. 
ANNOUNCEMENTS
NONE

PUBLIC COMMENT PERIOD
NONE
TOWN MANAGER’S REPORT
1. Approve and Sign Bonds for Water Debt and BAN for Various Projects.
Ms. Hannah Moller, Treasurer/Tax Collector, was in attendance for the discussion.
Mr. Haddad explained that the Town went to the Bond Market the previous week for funds for the Whitney Pond Well #3, the Manganese Water Treatment Facility, and the new Fire Truck (scheduled to arrive in April/May). The original bid total was $11,730,000, and the town received 11 bids, which, according to Ms. Moller, was the largest number of bidders in any borrowing. The lowest true interest cost (TIC) came in at 3.57%, with a premium of $722,091.25. He said this premium would reduce the borrowing to $11,135,000 after the underwriter's fees and issuance costs. Raymond James and Associates was the low bidder. Mr. Haddad said it was great news for the town's Water Rate Payers and Taxpayers and a testament to the strength of its AAA Bond Rating. The Town also received bids for Bond Anticipation Notes (BAN) in the amount of $1,575,584 as follows: $1,405,374 for the Middle School Track, $83,416 for Police Radios, and $86,794 for Whitney Well Improvements. Mr. Haddad said this BAN was awarded to Fidelity Capital Markets for their bid of 3.4368% net interest cost (NIC), with a premium of $12,746.48, which would cover the underwriter’s fees and issuance costs. Mr. Haddad said this was great news for the taxpayers and water ratepayers.
Ms. Pine explained that the term "premium" means the lender is paying the town for the privilege of lending it money. Ms. Moller said that, in this instance, they are reducing the amount of funds they are borrowing. Ms. Pine said it was good news for the Taxpayers.
Ms. Manugian made a motion to approve and sign the Bonds for the Water Debt and BAN for various projects, as stated in the packet. Mr. Pisani seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously. 
2. Consider Ratifying the Town Manager’s Appointment of Erin Trainor as Council on Aging Departmental Assistant.
Ms. Pine made a motion to ratify the Town Manager’s appointment of Erin Trainor as Council on Aging Departmental Assistant effective immediately. Ms. Manugian seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously.
3. Review First Draft of the 2024 Spring Town Meeting Warrant
This item will be discussed/reviewed after the Legislative Workshop. 
4. FY 2025 Budget Update 
This item will be discussed after the Legislative Workshop.
5. Update on Select Board Meeting Schedule Through the End of the Year
 Monday, February 19, 2024

 No Meeting- Presidents Day

 Monday, February 26, 2024

 Public Hearing on the Warrant- to be Held at Groton Center
 Tuesday. February 27. 2024

 Special Budget Forum- Swallow Union Elementary School
 Monday, March 4, 2024

 Issue Warrant for Town Meeting- REMOTE MEETING

 Wednesday, March 6, 2024 

 Special Budget Forum- Groton (Senior) Center
 Monday, March 11, 2024

 Regularly Scheduled Meeting

 Monday, March 18, 2024

 No Meeting

 Monday, March 25, 2024

 Regularly Scheduled Meeting

 Tuesday, March 26, 2024

 2024 Spring Town Meeting

 Monday, April 1, 2024


 Regularly Scheduled Meeting

 Tuesday, April 2, 2024


 Special Election to Consider an Override of Proposition 2 1//2

   
 Monday, April 8, 2024


 Regularly Scheduled Meeting


 Monday, April 15, 2024


 No Meeting- Patriots Day


 Monday, April 22, 2024


 Regularly Scheduled Meeting


 Tuesday, April 23, 2024 

 2024 Annual Town Election
ITEMS FOR SELECT BOARD CONSIDERATION AND ACTION
1. Consider Amending Committee Vacancy Policy to Limit the Time a Committee Interest Form will be kept on file for Consideration to Six (6) Months.
Mr. Haddad said during the last Select Board meeting that he proposed amending the Committee Vacancy Appointment Policy. The proposed amendment suggested that the town only keep Committee Interest Forms for up to six months. Mr. Haddad requested the Board consider approving the revised Policy.
Ms. Pine made a motion to approve the Policy as printed in the packet. Mr. Pisani seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously. 
OTHER BUSINESS
Pursuant to the Charter, Authorize the Town Manager and One Member of the Select Board to Sign Warrants for the Next 30 Days.

Ms. Manugian made a motion to authorize the Town Manager and the Select Board Chair to sign Warrants for the next 30 days. Ms. Pine seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously. 

ON-GOING ISSUES

C.
Florence Roche Elementary School- Mr. Haddad said the Department Heads and Select Board members had a great tour of the new Florence Roche Elementary School building on February 6th. He praised the outstanding progress of the project, which is on schedule and under budget.  This is a testament to the hard work of the Owner’s Project Manager (OPM) from Left Field, the architects from Studio G, and the Gilbane Building Company. Ms. Pine wanted to add that the school is gorgeous and well-planned. 

Mr. Robertson called the Finance Committee to order at 6:10 PM.
Finance Committee: Vote on FY25 Regional School District Assessments
Mr. Mike Sulprizio, Ms. Mary Linskey, Mr. Gary Green, and Mr. Bud Robertson from the Finance Committee were present.
Mr. Haddad said the Groton Dunstable Regional School Committee voted on their Assessment at their last meeting. 
Mr. Roberton entertained a motion to approve the Groton Dunstable Regional School District assessment, in the amount of $29,482,865, and the Nashoba Valley Technical Regional High School’s assessment, in the amount of $966,719. The total assessment amounts to $30,449,584.
Mr. Green made a motion to approve the assessment for the Groton Dunstable Regional School District (GDRSD), in the amount of $29,482,865, and the Nashoba Valley Technical Regional High School’s assessment, in the amount of $966,719. The total assessment amounts to $30,449,584. Ms. Linskey seconded the motion.
Discussion:
Mr. Haddad clarified that the GDRSD has come in with a lower Capital Assessment of $275,000. As a result, less money will be taken out of the Capital Stabilization Fund at the Town Meeting. The Operational and Debt Assessments will remain the same as previously planned. Mr. Robertson confirmed that the Finance Committee had already approved the Municipal Assessment. He also mentioned that the total Town budget, including the Assessments is $52,772,412. 
The motion carried unanimously.
6:15 P.M. In Joint Session with the Finance Committee, Groton Dunstable Regional School District Committee, Dunstable Board of Selectmen, and Advisory Board- Legislative Update with Senator John Cronin, Senator Edward Kennedy, Representative Margaret Scarsdale, and Representative Sena.
The Groton Select Board requested a Legislative Workshop with the Dunstable Board of Selectmen and the Groton Select Board. Mr. Haddad also invited the Groton Dunstable Regional School District Committee, the Groton Finance Committee, the Dunstable Advisory Board, Superintendent Chesson, and Dunstable Town Administrator Silva. Senators Cronin and Kennedy, along with Representatives Scarsdale and Sena, were in attendance for the Workshop.  The Workshop aimed to discuss the difficult year the Towns of Groton and Dunstable and the Groton Dunstable Regional School District are facing in Fiscal year 2025.
Mr. Haddad thanked the state delegates for attending the meeting that evening. He mentioned that he had provided them with topics they wanted to discuss to make the meeting more efficient. Mr. Cunningham mentioned they were seeking to gain perspective on the budget process and what that looks like. Senator Cronin started by expressing his appreciation for the forum and stated that Groton has an exceptional Town Manager, Mr. Haddad. 
Senator Cronin has said that the budget environment was exceptionally challenging, and to explain the budget process, the Governor will submit her budget in January, followed by the House budget in April. The Senate will then create its budget in mid to late May, after which the House and Senate conferees will reconcile their versions of the budget by sometime in June.
Senator Cronin said that for Fiscal Year 24, they projected a 1.6 percent fiscal growth; they are experiencing a 1.2 percent fiscal growth. He said the budget is a billion dollars under benchmark in terms of total tax collections. He said they are in a fluid process, but the consensus revenue number for FY25's budget will depend on the economy over the next few months. However, he believes there are reasons to be optimistic. In hindsight, he mentioned that the Commonwealth received approximately $115 billion in federal relief through the Cares Act and ARPA, etc.  Those funds have stopped, and the State aims to return to sustainable growth measures. Senator Cronin emphasized that Groton is not alone in facing these challenges and that surrounding towns are dealing with similar issues.
Representative Scarsdale said she wants to think of these conversations as being in this together, and the delegation is there to listen, hear issues, and be a strong partner. She thanked everyone for including them. Representative Sena mirrored Representative Scarsdale by saying thank you, and they are there to support and work with the towns during these times, and it is the time to discuss these critical matters.  
Mr. Haddad said the Towns and the School District appreciate earmarks, grants, and other funds the Legislative Delegation has secured for various projects. He hoped the delegation could help move along the conversation with the Department of Environmental Protection (DEP) regarding funding for the PFAS-related issue. Senator Cronin informed that he had a positive discussion with DEP’s Regional Administrator, Mary Jude Pigsley, who expects to provide some news on the matter within 30 days. Mr. Haddad stated that any funding for the PFAS project would be greatly appreciated. Dunstable Town Administrator Jason Silva said Mary Jude Pigsley has been a huge asset and resource to both Dunstable and Groton. 
Mr. Haddad wanted to raise the topic of Chapter 90 funds, as there has been an uptick in funds from the Millionaire's tax collection. Mr. Haddad mentioned they had spoken to their representatives at MassDOT, but there was no guarantee that these funds would continue. He asked if there was any update on the matter. Groton has received an additional $300,000 to address roads and paving. Senator Cronin stated that there is currently no reliable data available regarding the Millionaire's tax collection or fair share money for the upcoming years. He said it is a priority to ensure that the transportation share of those funds is delivered back to municipalities. Mr. Silva stated that Dunstable received $115,000 in funds from the Millionaire’s tax collection.

A quorum of the School Committee was present, and Ms. Raynor called the meeting to order at 6:30 PM.
Ms. Manugian wanted to discuss climate change-driven needs with the delegation. Mr. Haddad said Groton had received a regional grant working with the cities of Fitchburg and Leominster and the towns of Ashburnham and Pepperell. He said they were in the process of planning and implementing the program. Mr. Haddad asked if the MVP program is going to be fully funded. Senator Cronin expects that to be a continued priority as it is a popular program in cities and towns. Ms. Pine said she heard that due to the money infrastructure, funds would be allocated to address climate change-related problems. She specifically mentioned the flooding on Broadmeadow Road in Groton and inquired about possibly receiving funds for that project. Representative Scarsdale responded by stating that the Governor is very committed to addressing climate change and believes it will continue to be a priority for the state. 
Ms. Manugian said she understood that obtaining additional state funding was unlikely and that Groton needed more local funding. She inquired if there had been any discussion about reducing the implementation of newly mandated programs that the state requires towns to pay for. Ms. Manugian then asked for suggestions on how to have conversations with constituents and educate them about the local level not seeing funding for K- 12 grade. Senator Cronin said the state delegation is willing to help have these conversations, and if there are any areas they can help ease the burden, they are available to do so.  Representative Sena said he believes there are gaps in the system, and they need to advocate for available grants. Dr. Chesson, GDRSD Superintendent, said she receives updates regularly regarding funding. She said if the schools are mandated early literacy programs, it could cost the district approximately $500,000 and said it was unacceptable. Representative Sena said there is a redraft of the bill on early literacy, and hopefully, it will be supported. He said there needs to be a reform throughout the whole state. Dr. Chesson said she would like to have the opportunity to show data that it is working within the district. 
Mr. Gary Green, a member of the Groton Finance Committee, suggested that the State Legislature give more power to the towns and regional school districts to control their expenses. This would allow them to avoid limiting the growth of revenue.

Representative Scarsdale said that as a former Select Board Chair of Pepperell, she knows firsthand how unfunded mandates, especially those affecting regional schools, can strangle towns and hurt small-town budgets. She believed it’s important to examine these issues closely.
Mr. Cunningham said in Groton that three non-profit institutions are an important part of our community, but their exemptions from local property taxes are problematic. In Groton’s case, as an example, the non-profit institutions provide housing and use local services and the school system without any contribution. Mr. Cunningham explained that a proposal before the Legislature would allow cities and towns to tax real estate holdings of non-profits holding over $15 million in property valuation to be taxed for 25% of their assessed value. He said this would be helpful to Groton’s budget. Representative Scarsdale asked if it was an opt-in. Mr. Haddad confirmed it was, and the town would have to go to a Town Meeting to opt into that law. He said this would allow municipalities to sign agreements with their non-profits to adjust that number. Mr. Haddad said Groton was looking at a $5.5M override over the next three years, $2.1M in Dunstable, and the Board is frequently asked why the local non-profits don't contribute more. Mr. Haddad works closely with the non-profits, and having legislation in place would be very helpful. Mr. Pisani mentioned that residents often contact him regarding the local Non-profit Schools. He appreciates the PILOTS that they give to the town. He believes that implementing the proposed legislation would have a lot of support and that the delegation's assistance is needed to achieve it. Mr. Pisani said that the proposed 25% tax on their assessed value would greatly help, and one non-profit has the potential to solve a lot of the town's issues. Senator Kennedy asked about the fiscal impact of the schools; Mr. Pisani stated that Lawrence Academy’s assessed value was approximately $50 million, and Groton School was roughly $270 million. It is a significant amount of money that could benefit the town. 
Mr. Jake Lewon, Dunstable Advisory Board member, said if the override doesn’t pass in Dunstable, they are at the point of devastation of the Community. Mr. Haddad asked about possibly amending Proposition 2½ to address inflation, a solution that would solve problems locally. He said any help would be greatly appreciated. Mr. Silva said there was a Commonwealth Magazine Article about the Newton Teacher strike, and it was about wanting to take care of employees, but the funding mechanism is broken, and there is no way out of it. He stated that Dunstable went for an Override last year and failed. He said cuts have been made, and they have been very creative and looking at all options; they are doing all they can. The way they are funding municipalities is not working. Mr. Silva said they were asking the delegation for help.  
Dunstable Selectmen Member Mr. Kieran Meehan asked the delegation what could be done locally to get positive attention and relief. Senator Cronin suggested fostering commercial and economic growth. Small towns have an issue with their commercial zoning. Ms. Pine said that in Groton, there are a number of vacant, fully zoned commercial properties available, but nobody is buying them. 
Mr. Haddad stated that six of the eight Nashoba Valley Tech communities are seeking Overrides. Ms. Pine emphasized the importance of understanding this information to explain to others that it is not a result of bad management. 
Senator Kennedy stated that the state government will have a better understanding of how they will manage their budget by the end of March. He mentioned that smaller communities are struggling with Overrides of Proposition 2½ and would like the Ways and Means Committee to consider their challenges and come up with a solution. He also mentioned that the legislature currently has three bond bills, including an economic development bill, which could possibly help the towns of Groton or Dunstable. He suggested that increasing commercial development along Route 113 in Dunstable could be helpful.  
Mr. Haddad said he couldn’t thank the Representatives enough for attending that evening and looks forward to continuing working with them. Senator Kennedy suggested to reconvene in the later part of March. Mr. Haddad thanked Dunstable and the School District for attending.
TOWN MANAGERS REPORT- CONTINUED
3. Review First Draft of the 2024 Spring Town Meeting Warrant
Mr. Haddad provided the Board with the first draft of the 2024 Spring Town Meeting Warrant. He requested a few minutes to review the Warrant with the Board and informed them that it closed on February 9th at the end of business day. There are 27 articles, with one being a placeholder. A public hearing is scheduled on February 26th at the Groton Center, starting at 7:00 P.M., to discuss the Warrant. The articles are as follows:
Articles 1-4 will be presented as one Consent Motion. 
Article 1: Hear Reports 

Article 2: Elected Officials Compensation

Article 3: Wage and Classification Schedule

Article 4: Appropriate FY 2025 Contribution to the OPEB Trust Fund

Article 5: Fiscal Year 2025 Annual Operating Budget

Article 6: Fiscal Year 2025 Capital Budget 
 
Article 7: Revoke Cable Enterprise Fund in Fiscal Year 2025- Mr. Haddad said they will eliminate it in FY25 and create a receipts reserve for the appropriation fund.
Article 8: PEG Access and Cable Realter Fund Acceptance

Article 9: Funding for Destination Groton Committee

Article 10: Funding for Sustainability Commission

Article 11: Community Preservation Funding Accounts

Article 12: Community Preservation Funding Recommendations
Article 13: TIFF-Mr. Haddad explained that this was a placeholder and that he would have more information regarding this at the public hearing. 
Article 14: Extend Sewer District- looking to see if the Town will vote to extend the “Groton Center Sewer District” to add another property on Fairview Drive off.
Article 15: Extend Four Corners Sewer District- Mr. Haddad said this is a proposal for affordable housing at 797 Boston Road. The Sewer Commission added the article. 

Article 16: Citizen’s Petition- Return to Voice Vote or Voter Card Count at Town Meeting- This article proposes eliminating electronic voting and returning to voter card count at Town Meeting. 

Article 17: Citizen’s Petition- Set Statutory Speed Limit at 25 MPH- Ms. Manugian asked if there was an opinion of the Police Chief. Mr. Haddad said the Police Chief would support this. Mr. Haddad said roads with statutory speed limits are unaffected by this. Ms. Manugian requested a map showing roads impacted by 25 mph.
Articles 18 through 27: Mr. Haddad said these articles will be presented as one motion.
Article 18: Transfer Within the Water Enterprise Fund. 

Article 19: Transfer Within the Sewer Enterprise Fund

Article 20: Transfer Within Cable Enterprise Fund- Mr. Haddad said there is still a Cable Enterprise Fund until June 30. 

Article 21: Transfer within Cable Enterprise Fund

Article 22: Prior Year Bills

Article 23: Current Year Line-Item Transfers

Article 24: Appropriate Funding to Offset Snow and Ice Deficit

Article 25: Debt Service for the Middle School Track- Fiscal Year 2024

Article 26: Debt Service for the Middle School Track- Fiscal Year 2025

Article 27: Establishing Limits for Various Revolving Funds

4. FY 2025 Budget Update
Mr. Haddad said that regarding the FY 2025 Budget Update, he was pleased to report that the Finance Committee voted unanimously to recommend the FY 2025 Level Service Budget to the Town Meeting as submitted by the Town Manager. He explained that the Finance Committee decided to submit the budget to Town Meeting, with the motion contingent upon an Override of Proposition 2½. He stated that the Finance Committee would not bring forward a contingent budget if the override should fail. Mr. Haddad believes it is a good decision and is very pleased. If the override fails, they will have to go back to another Town Meeting and reconvene. Mr. Haddad wants the Select Board to be aware of their position going into Town Meeting. Ms. Manugian also supports this decision and believes it will put them in a much stronger position going into the Town Meeting. Mr. Haddad said the budget will not be voted by consent; it will be voted on section by section.  Ms. Pine agreed that it was the right way to proceed.
Approval of Minutes from February 5, 2024
Ms. Pine made a motion to approve the minutes of the regularly scheduled meeting from February 5, 2024, with a few minor amendments. Ms. Manugian seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously. 
The meeting was adjourned at 7:52 p.m.
Respectively submitted by Kara Cruikshank, Executive Assistant to the Town Manager.
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